                                ZEALS PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a site planning meeting held on 8th March 2016 commencing at 0830 am.

Present:           Cllr J Wigg (Chairman), Cllr K Byrne, Cllr C Spencer, Cllr Ms Stokes. 
                         Also in attendance were the applicant, Mr Hull, Mr Williams of Brimble Lea Partners and 3 
                         Members of the Public who are all nearby neighbours.

Apologies:        Cllr M Grimwood, Cllr N Rice, Cllr D Corbin.

1. Declarations of Interest: None

2. To consider the full planning application as listed below-

Application Numbers:-15/12707/FUL 

Location: - Longcross Depot, New Road, Zeals, BA12 6LJ

Proposal: - Proposed demolition of the 2 existing buildings, erection of a two storey replacement building and associated works.

Case Officer:-Warren Simmonds

The councillors and public were allowed access to the property by the applicant who along with Mr Williams made a presentation to the meeting outlining the proposal. The councillors used the provided plans and the Chairman invited questions. Members of the public asked how the proposed building would be used. The applicant explained that there would be a work shop and vehicle/machinery storage and there would be office accommodation. He confirmed that there would be 4 to 5 administration staff with up to 26 people working from the site, albeit the majority would be out at sites rather than working from the depot. He also confirmed that the premises would operate from 0600 to 1800 Monday to Friday and Saturday mornings. Mr Williams pointed out that the premises currently has permission to be used as a business/storage premises and the new application is to build a replacement workshop/store/garage/office. Mr Williams confirmed that the building would be two storeys high, with green cladding as the building is within the area of outstanding natural beauty (AONB). He also confirmed that there would be external lighting but this would be erected to provide safety and security on the site but not to affect surrounding properties. Following a question from a member of the public Mr Hull confirmed the number and type of vehicles that would be on site and he confirmed that due to the size of some vehicles the proposed new build had to be double height to accommodate them. Mr Hull confirmed the premises would be his company’s main office and that he would continue to also operate from his current site near Salisbury. A member of the public asked if there would be additional security and improved screening along the front of the property. Mr Hull confirmed there would be lighting, CCTV and alarms with improved perimeter security. He observed that the current vegetation on the front of the property did provide screening apart. Mr Williams stated that the applicant would look at if the screening could be improved with some additional evergreen planting. A member of the public asked who owns the access road and associated land and if it would be used by the applicant. Mr Hull confirmed he did have access rights but that the land was owned by another person who he may approach to ask if he could rent to enable him to replace damaged fencing, tidy the area and use it to park staff vehicles. Cllr Stokes asked if it was intended to have vehicles driving through the village. Mr Hull stated that he could not see why this would be the case as the easiest route in and out is from the A303 junction which is away from the village. The clerk reminded councillors that they could put in their submission to Wiltshire council that they would wish to see only left turn out of the site and right turn only into the site to avoid traffic going through the village.  Cllr Byrne stated that it is important to consider local people’s views as the recent planning decisions in the immediate area have rightly raised public concerns. He asked the public present what their view of this application is. One person stated that the proposal is better than what is currently on the site as long as the screening from the main road was sufficient. Cllr Byrne reminded the meeting of the need to ensure that the applicant painted/cladded the building in the proposed green and this should include things like the shutters. Cllr Byrne also reiterated the need for the applicant to ensure sufficient plant screening and appropriate security lighting that minimised the impact and views for neighbours. The applicant acknowledged this and stated he wished to work with the village and be a good neighbour. Cllr Wigg confirmed there were no further questions from anyone present and formally opened the meeting for the parish council. 
Cllr Spencer proposed “that the Parish Council should support the application but should include a number of representations to minimise the impact of the proposed building and its use on immediate neighbours and the village. He asked that the parish council stress the need for the applicant to have vehicles exit the premises by turning left towards the A303 and enter the premises by turning right only, again from the A303. That the hours of operation are Monday to Friday 0600 to 1800 and Saturday mornings only. In relation to the actual plan the parish council should stress the need for the applicant to ensure the building height does not exceed the proposal, the building is painted and/or glad in green as per the AONB recommended colours, that additional evergreen plant screening be placed across the front of the site and that any lighting is suitably placed, directed and has movement detectors to reduce the impact on neighbours”. Cllr Wigg asked councillors for their views on the proposal. Both Cllr Byrne and Cllr Stokes stated they would support the application with the advisory conditions outlined. Cllr Wigg stated he also agreed with the proposal from Cllr Spencer and confirmed the vote was unanimous ‘to support the application with the outlined conditions’. 
Cllr Wigg thanked everyone for their time and formally closed the meeting at 8.50am.
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Signed…John Wigg.                                                   Date 8th March 2016.                                
               Chairman/Vice-Chairman
